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Executive Director’s Message 
WHAT EVER HAPPENED TO Y2K? 
IS WASTEWATER ANY LONGER SAFE? 
WHERE DID ALL THE CLEAN AIR GO? 
 

Here we are already in 2015! It seems like only 
yesterday that we were worrying about Y2K. Just 
think there are probably lots of young interns, 
engineers and operators now working who are 
too young to even remember what that was.  It’s 
still hard to believe that was 15 years ago and as 
our old friend Shakespeare once said, “it was 
much ado about nothing”. 
 
This year in keeping with my New Year’s 

resolution, I intend to lead a more transparent life (whatever that means?). 
So for starters, it seems that a few months ago I made a faux pas and I feel 
compelled to correct it.  I mistakenly mentioned that I was looking to retire 
in 2015, when in fact, I meant to jestingly say 2025.  Normally, I would not 
even mention this but I have had a number of people seek me out and wish 
me good luck in retirement, so I think I should probably state for the record 
that the reports of my demise have been greatly exaggerated. [Editor’s 
note: I think someone must have given him a book of cheesy quotes for his 
birthday and he wants to try them out!] 
 
I have always been of the opinion that life gets easier as we get older and 
hopefully wiser.  But I have to say that if last year and the start of this year 
is any indication, then I stand corrected.  For years our water resource 
recovery facility (POTW) operators have been performing required 
monitoring and testing in compliance with their permit requirements.  This 
includes testing for toxicity in the wastewater effluent.  Now out of 
nowhere, we are being told by EPA that the method of determining toxicity 
that they recommended and approved years ago is no longer acceptable in 
their eyes.  Not only that, but the new method that they are touting is 
highly questionable and does not provide any allowances for human 
judgment.  It’s kind of like when I was in my forties and my dad told me I 
had been pronouncing my last name wrong all these years. In that case I 
chose to ignore his directive since I knew doing so would not subject me to 
third party lawsuits.  I wish I could say the same for ignoring EPA’s new 
toxicity testing protocol. 
 
 

http://www.scap1.org/
http://www.scap1.org/Lists/Events/AllItems.aspx
http://www.facebook.com/SCAPUPDATE
mailto:jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:Jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:rmiller@scap1.org
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Not to be outdone, our friends over at the Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (OEHHA) have been 
busy of late developing ways of convincing us that the world we live in is significantly more riskier than a year ago.  
According to a SCAQMD staff analysis of proposed changes to OEHHA’s cancer risk assessment methodology, 
reported cancer risks may increase by a factor of 3 to 6 even if emissions of most carcinogens remained unchanged. 
Furthermore, the California Air Pollution Control Officers Association (CAPCOA) has stated that “emissions of 
airborne toxic compounds have decreased by over 80% since the first risk management rules were implemented in 
1989, the new procedures effectively triple the calculated risk to sensitive populations”.   
 
If that doesn’t make you scratch your head,  then this certainly will.  New legislation is being proposed by Senator Hill 
in the form of SB 119, that would require all public agencies that own and operate gravity sewer systems to now be 
responsible for providing mark-outs prior to any excavation work in the area, possibly even private laterals.  This is 
something that agencies have been exempted from for quite some time and for obvious reasons.  Furthermore, 
contractors, who previously were held responsible for damages incurred to underground utilities when digging, will 
be granted a hall pass, according to the wording in the bill. 
 
But it’s not all bad news.  In case you haven’t noticed, our industry is quietly in the midst of a technical revolution.  
We are living in exciting times, as wastewater which was once “disposed of” is now being turned into high quality 
water suitable for drinking.  Digester gas which was once flared into the atmosphere is now being turned into 
renewable energy powering our equipment and reducing our reliance on the grid.  Sludge has become high quality 
biosolids and what was once “wasted” is now composted into fertilizer or converted into fuel pellets.  Someday our 
children and grandchildren will be reading about our achievements in history books. 
 
With all of this going on, I can’t wait to see what tomorrow brings!   
 
Optimistically yours,  
 

John Pastore 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
   “Wintertime Fun in So. California”     “Wintertime Fun in the Rest of the Country” 
 

Pictures by Ralph Palomares 
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AIR QUALITY COMMITTEE REPORT 

David Rothbart, Chair 
drothbart@lacsd.org 

 
LOCAL AIR DISTRICT NEWS AT A GLANCE 
 
Posted meeting dates and proposed new rule development for the following air districts can be found at these sites: 

Imperial County APCD    Mojave Desert AQMD    San Diego APCD  

Santa Barbara APCD    Ventura County APCD    South Coast AQMD 

 
SCAQMD Rule 1110.2 Status Report by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD  
 
On January 14th, a Rule 1110.2 Biogas Technology Advisory Committee meeting was held to discuss extending the 
compliance deadline beyond January 1, 2016.  The majority of stakeholders expressed a need to extend the deadline 
by 12-months, while others required a greater duration to complete their retrofit projects.  In response, SCAQMD 
staff explained that Rule 1110.2 will be opened and the proposed revision will include a deadline extension.  
Although specific details are not available at this time, it is anticipated that SCAQMD will propose a surgical 
amendment with two key elements: (1) an extension until January 1, 2017 and (2) a mitigation fee option for those 
requiring more than 12-months.  Draft rule amendment language will be provided at the next SCAQMD 1110.2 Biogas 
Technology Advisory Committee meeting, which is scheduled on February 19th.     
 
Air Districts Gearing Up to Implement New OEHHA Health Risk Procedures by Patrick Griffith, LACSD 
 
With final approval of new health risk assessment procedures imminent, CAPCOA in conjunction with CARB are 
crafting guidelines that will set risk management floors for local district air toxics regulations.  The CARB guidelines 
will recommend new risk-based triggers to approve or deny permits, require installation of T-BACT, conduct public 
notices of increased risk, revise facility-wide health risk assessments, or mandate facility-wide risk reduction plans.   
 
Although emissions of airborne toxic compounds have decreased by over 80% since the first risk management rules 
(like AB 2588) were implemented in 1989, the new procedures effectively triple the calculated risk to sensitive 
populations.  Thus, stakeholders including SCAP are tracking both the risk management discussions and how air 
districts will communicate the apparent risk increase to the public.  CARB and the local air districts will also review 
several risk-based regulations like the diesel PM air toxics control measure to see if the new risk assessment 
procedures could justify a more stringent approach. Thousands of facilities could be affected even if air emissions of 
AB 2588 listed compounds remain unchanged according to a recent CAPCOA estimate. 
 
The projected release for both the final risk assessment guidance and CARB’s updated risk assessment software 
(HARP) could occur in February. CARB also plans to finalize its risk management guidance to local air districts at its 
April Governing Board meeting. Public comment will be accepted when CARB updates its risk management guidelines 
and for revisions to risk management rules by local air districts like SCAQMD’s Rules 1401 and 1402.  SCAP members 
should consider attending and participating in the public vetting of CARB’s risk management guidance document. 

mailto:drothbart@lacsd.org
http://www.co.imperial.ca.us/
http://www.mdaqmd.ca.gov/
http://www.sdapcd.org/
http://www.sbcapcd.org/
http://www.vcapcd.org/
http://www.aqmd.gov/
http://scap1.org/Air%20Reference%20Library/Update%20on%20Risk%20Management-whynot-%20ssc%201-23-15.pdf
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CARB Research Solicitation to Universities for Characterizing Additional and Uncertain N2O Emission Sources – 
POTWs are a Target! By Frank Caponi, LACSD 
 
In late December 2014 the California Air Resources Board (CARB) released a solicitation to California Universities for 
several research project proposals, including the “Characterization of Additional and Uncertain N2O Emission 
Sources.”  The prime purpose of this research is to improve the accuracy of the current CARB Greenhouse Gas (GHG) 
inventory through field measurements of uncertain N2O sources.  Because of N2O’s high global warming potential 
(298 times that of CO2), identification and potential control of these sources can be an important component in the 
overall AB32 effort.  CARB’s definition of “uncertain” sources include, landfills, wastewater treatment and discharge, 
ocean upwelling, plant nurseries, golf courses, water bodies subject to fertilizer runoff, etc.  This portion of the total 
research would be allocated $400,000. 
 
Why do we care about this study?  Bad data can cause POTWs to be burdened with very costly and unnecessary 
regulations. 
 
Currently, only GHG emissions identified through CARB’s annual emission inventory program, that many of us 
prepare, are potentially subject to regulation under the CARB AB32 program.  Sufficient levels of GHG emitted by a 
facility (>25,000 MTCO2e) would trigger the facility to be included in the AB32 Cap-and-Trade Program; which would 
be extremely costly for POTWs if included.  Historically, N2O emissions from POTWs (which are fugitive sources of 
N2O) have not been included in the CARB annual GHG emission inventories because of the recognized uncertainty in 
estimating these fugitive emissions.  This uncertainty prompted a large scale WERF study on estimating N2O 
emissions from POTWs, which lasted several years, and was recently concluded.  The study identified the difficulty in 
estimating fugitive N2O emissions due numerous factors, such as differences in secondary treatment design, influent 
nitrogen quantities, weather, diurnal influences, etc., and as a result, the study generated an extremely wide range of 
N2O emission estimates.  This led the project proponents (several SCAP members participated in this study) to 
conclude that a Phase II study was likely needed.  The proposed CARB study is allocating only $400,000 (significantly 
lower than the WERF Study) for studying numerous N2O sources, so in our estimation is severely underfunded.  If 
corners are cut in studying a very complex source, like a wastewater treatment facility, bad data could result, and 
POTWs could be forced to quantify N2O emissions in the annual GHG emissions inventory based upon 
unrepresentative emission factors.  It could then be very likely that larger POTWs would trigger the threshold for the 
AB32 GHG Cap-and-Trade Program.  Once in this program, a wastewater facility would have few compliance options: 
try and disprove the emission estimates derived from the emission factors, which would require extremely costly 
field testing; reduce N2O emissions, which is uncertain if it could be done to any significant degree, but would be very 
costly; or, purchase GHG allowances which is also very costly.   
 
Because of the potential costly ramifications of CARB’s proposed study, the California Wastewater Climate Change 
Group (CWCCG), of which SCAP is a member, is working with CARB to be part of the proposed study.  Our goal is to 
help direct studies that can be conducted cost effectively, while yielding meaningful data.  If there is simply not 
enough money to do an effective job in estimating emissions, we would push for only some initial studies to be 
conducted, followed up by more detailed work, perhaps partnering with an experienced organization such as WERF.  
Finally, we would work with CARB to ensure fair treatment of POTWs in any regulatory process. 
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BIOSOLIDS COMMITTEE REPORT 

Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair   Diane Gilbert Jones, Co-Chair 
TMeregillano@ocsd.org    diane.gilbert@lacity.org 

 
 

SCAP 2014 Biosolids Trends Update by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
SCAP has released the 3rd edition of its biennial Biosolids Trends Update.  This report documents responses from 
more than 30 SCAP agencies concerning their biosolids production, costs, technologies and management 
opportunities.  A full copy of the report was sent to each agency member and can be found on the SCAP website 
here. 
 
National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Electronic Reporting Rule by Tom Meregillano, Vice Chair 
- OCSD (Source CASA) 
 
On January 30, 2015 comments were due to EPA on their proposed NPDES Reporting Rule supplemental notice.  In 
the area of biosolids, the notice requests comment on three topics: a) whether the DMR developed in Region 6 
should be used for all electronic reporting; b) whether a state Edmr should be used for reporting in states lacking 
delegation for the biosolids program; and c) whether the implementation period for the biosolids reporting should be 
moved from phase 2 (two years from effective date) to phase 1 (one year from effective date).   CASA provided a 
response letter addressing these areas.  A copy of CASA’s letter can be accessed here. 
 
New Report on Co-digestion from US EPA Region 9 by Tom Meregillano, Vice Chair - OCSD (Source CASA) 
 
EPA Region 9 released a report entitled “Food Waste to Energy: How Six Water Resource Recovery Facilities are 
Boosting Biogas Production and the Bottom Line”.  This report presents the co-digestion practices, performance, and 
the experiences of six Water Resource Recovery Facilities, describing the types of food waste co-digested and the 
strategies—specifically, the tools, timing, and partnerships—employed to manage the material. Additionally, the 
report describes how the facilities manage wastewater solids, providing information about power production, 
biosolids use, and program costs.  A copy of the report can be accessed here.   
 
Draft Environmental Impact Report and Proposed General Waste Dischare Requirements for Composting 
Operations by Tom Meregillano, Vice Chair – OCSD 
 
The State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board) has prepared a draft California Environmental Quality 
Act (CEQA) Environmental Impact Report (EIR) and proposed General Waste Discharge Requirements for Composting 
Operations (General Order).  
 
The State Water Board will hold a public workshop to provide information and receive comments on the draft EIR 
and proposed General Order on February 13, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. at the Cal/EPA Headquarters and scheduled to hold 
another public meeting to receive comments on June 16, 2015.  
 
The General Order will be used by the Regional Water Quality Control Boards to streamline permitting and protect 
water quality. The General Order includes conditions that address appropriate water quality protection measures at  

mailto:TMeregillano@ocsd.org
mailto:diane.gilbert@lacity.org
http://scap1.org/Biosolids%20Reference%20Library/2014%20SCAP%20Biosolids%20Trends%20Update.pdf
http://scap1.org/Biosolids%20Reference%20Library/01%2030%202015%20Final%20E-Reporting%20Supplement%20Comments.pdf
http://www.casaweb.org/documents/food_waste_to_energy.pdf
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existing and proposed composting operations.  The draft EIR analyzes potential impacts associated with the adoption 
of the proposed General Order and reasonably attempts to identify potential mitigation measures to address any 
identified significant impacts 
 
For more information click on the following link: http://www.swrcb.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/compost/ 
 
Kern County Lawsuit Update by Diane Gilbert Jones, Vice Chair – LACSD  
 
The hearing originally scheduled for January 15, 2015 has been postponed to February 5, 2015. 
 
 

COLLECTIONS COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

  Ralph Palomares, Chair Dindo Carrillo, Vice Chair 
  RPalomares@etwd.com dcarrillo@ocsd.com 

 
 
Collection Systems Committee Meeting on February 12, 2015 by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
Please join us for the first Collections Committee meeting of 2015.  The meeting will be held in Carlsbad at the offices 
of the Leucadia Wastewater District on Thursday, February 12th (our apologies to those of you who may have 
Lincoln’s Day scheduled as a holiday on that date).  The program is packed with a wide variety of presentations and 
subject matter and CWEA contact hours will be issued to those in attendance.  Presentations will include: lessons 
learned from a recent third party lawsuit by Leucadia WD General Manager - Paul Bushee; eliminating pump 
blockages using the DERAGGER II by Carl Pino - Ponton Industries; information on a the WDR requirement for 
monitoring and sampling plans for spills over 50,000 gallons Bryn Evans - Dudek; a study of sewer odor prevention in 
sewer collection systems by Dr. Greg Guillen and Tom Falk – Dudek; and a discussion of Region 9’s MS4 approach to 
bacteria reduction in stormwater by Bryn Evans – Dudek. 
 
A copy of the agenda can be found here. 
 
Collection Systems Committee Asset Management Workshop on April 20, 2015 by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
Please join us for a workshop on asset management systems for collection systems sponsored by SCAP and the 
Water Research Environment Federation (WERF).  The meeting will be held at the offices of the Orange County 
Sanitation District on Monday, April 20th.  Mr. Walter Graf, Program Director for WERF, will provide decision support 
tools, techniques, and methods that wastewater agencies can use to implement an Asset Management Program. 
These devices can be integrated into the existing SIMPLE (Sustainable Infrastructure Management Program Learning 
Environment) knowledge base. Walter will also discuss how to develop a toolbox that agencies can use to 
communicate the benefits of implementing an Asset Management program. 
 
We are still developing the program but hope to have a few SCAP agencies with existing asset management 
programs share their experiences.  A detailed notice and agenda will be sent out in March. 
 
 
 

http://www.swrcb.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/compost/
mailto:RPalomares@etwd.com
mailto:dcarrillo@ocsd.com
http://scap1.org/Collection%20Reference%20Library/150212%20Collections%20Meeting%20Agenda.pdf
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SCAP to Seek Comments from Members to Determine Position on SB 119 (Hill) by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
SB119 recently bill introduced by Senator Jerry Hill (D-13th District) proposes to create the California Underground 
Facilities Safe Excavation Authority with authority to enforce laws relating to the protection of underground 
infrastructure by hearing complaints and assessing civil penalties for violations of these provisions.  The bill would 
also authorize the Public Utilities Commission and the Office of the State Fire Marshal to enforce the requirement to 
locate and field mark subsurface installations and lines against operators of natural gas and electric underground 
infrastructure and hazardous liquid pipelines, unless these operators are municipal utilities.  The authority would be 
composed of 9 members who would serve 2-year terms. The bill would authorize the authority to use compliance 
audits and investigations in enforcing these provisions and furthering its purposes.  
 
Of major concern to our SCAP members are the following elements of the bill: 
 

1. Existing law defines a subsurface installation as any underground pipeline, conduit, duct, wire, or other 
structure, except non-pressurized sewer lines, storm drains, or other drain lines. This bill would eliminate the 
current exemption for non-pressurized sewer line and instead define a subsurface installation as an 
underground or submerged duct, pipeline (sewer), or structure. 

 
2. Existing law requires an operator of a subsurface installation that has failed to comply with these provisions 

to be liable to the excavator for damages, costs, and expenses.  Mismarks by an operator, place excavators 
and the public at great safety risk, and so operators who mismark their facilities are entitled to no award for 
any damages to those facilities.  This provision would now apply to the owners of all underground non-
pressurized pipelines (sewers). 
 

3. Failure by an operator of subsurface facilities to mark the facilities within the required 48 hour period is a 
serious breach of duty. Agencies would be required to mark sewer lines and in some case, laterals, within 48 
hours of being notified by the regional notification center.  For larger agencies or agencies in areas with lots 
of construction activity, this could mean dedicating significant resources to comply with this law. 
 

4. The bill would delete the existing exemptions pertaining to an owner of real property and would instead 
exempt an owner of residential real property who only uses non-mechanized hand tools for excavation work 
not requiring a permit on his or her residential real property that has no easement or right of way.  Agencies 
that own or maintain private laterals may have responsibility under provisions of this law to mark the 
locations of sewer and water laterals on private property, if the homeowner uses machinery for excavation. 

 
SCAP will be notifying our members of this bill and seeking comments in order to develop a response based upon 
feedback received. 
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ENERGY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Steven Hernandez, Chair  Jesse Pompa, Vice Chair 
 stevenhernandez@lacsd.org       jpompa@ieua.org 
 
 
Decision for SB1122 is Out by Steven Hernandez, Chair - LACSD 
 
The California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) decision implementing SB1122 was issued December 26, 2014 
(D1412081).  SB1122 established a requirement for California investor owned utilities (IOUs) to procure 250 MW of 
electricity from bioenergy.  The intent of SB1122 was to spur development of bioenergy projects since they have 
been unsuccessful in the other renewable solicitations offered by the IOUs.  The decision clarifies eligibility under 
SB1122 and sets the procurement amounts for the program.  Of the total amount, 110 MW is to be procured from 
Category 1, which is for wastewater treatment, municipal organic waste diversion, food processing, and co-digestion.  
The total MW will be allocated according to each IOU’s share of the statewide peak demand.  For Category 1, the 
CPUC decided to allocate 55.5 MW for SCE’s territory and 24 MW for SDG&E’s territory. 
 
Program participants will be participating in the bioenergy segment of the state’s feed-in tariff program (FiT).  Under 
the program, the IOU’s will offer contracts to the participants in the queue at the bioenergy FiT price.  The SB1122 FiT 
price will start at $127.72/MWh.  The price used in the bioenergy FiT will follow the ReMAT adjustment plan that is 
already in place to account for market interest and behavior.  The ReMAT adjustment plan allows the price to adjust 
based on the number of participants in the queue and the number of participants that accept contracts at the current 
price in each program period.  Each program period is two months. 
  
The IOUs will now draft a bioenergy FiT tariff and standard contract, which will be available for comment and 
possible modification before being approved by the CPUC.  The first auction will likely take place in mid-2015. 
  
One nuance affecting POTWs desiring to participate in the bioenergy FiT program is the California Energy 
Commission’s (CEC) definition of “repowering” for the purposes of the RPS.  The bioenergy FiT is only available to 
projects that begin operation on or after June 1, 2013.   Existing projects that are repowered would be eligible, but 
the CEC definition includes the digesters as part of the equipment that must be replaced. The CEC recognizes that 
digesters should not have to be replaced in addition to any power generating equipment.  Therefore the CEC is 
amending the RPS rules in their upcoming RPS Eligibility Guidebook. 
 
Using Biogas for Vehicle Fueling by Steven Hernandez, Chair - LACSD 
 
Many POTWs utilize digester gas for heating digesters, or producing electricity for use on site, or even both.  An 
emerging option is using that digester gas as a vehicle fuel.  This option could offset the high prices we pay in 
California for gasoline and diesel.  In order to use digester gas as a vehicle fuel it would first need to be conditioned.  
This would involve removing the carbon dioxide present in the gas in order to bring the methane content up to the 
natural gas levels.  The other chore of the conditioning process is to remove contaminants such as H¬2S and 
siloxanes.  The resulting conditioned biogas, or “bio-methane,” would then be compressed for either delivery into the 
tank of a CNG vehicle, or injected into the natural gas pipeline.  
 
 

mailto:stevenhernandez@lacsd.org
mailto:jpompa@ieua.org
http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/11-12/bill/sen/sb_1101-1150/sb_1122_bill_20120927_chaptered.pdf
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There are two government programs that help these types of projects.  One is California’s Low Carbon Fuel Standard 
(LCFS) which aims to reduce GHG pollution from transportation fuels 10% by 2020.  Under the LCFS system credits  
are created by fuels with lower GHG impacts than conventional gasoline or diesel.  Fuels with lower carbon 
intensities generate more credits.  The carbon intensities for POTWs have been set at 30.51 gCO2e/MJ for POTWS 
that are 20 mgd and below, and 7.89 gCO2e/MJ for POTWs above 20 mgd.  These fuels generate credits based on 
their reduction below the standards set by the LCFS, which for 2014 are 99.96 gCO2e/MJ for gasoline, and 97.05 
gCO2e/MJ for diesel.  Vehicle fuels produced from digester gas have some of the lowest carbon intensities of any 
alternative fuels in the program and create a significant amount of credits.   
 
Additional credits, or RINS, are also available from the federal program known as the Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS).  
The EPA recently announced that vehicle fuels derived from digester gas would be defined as “cellulosic,” which 
makes them eligible for the most valuable category of RINs.  POTWs in California can simultaneously produce RINs 
under the federal RFS program, and credits under California’s LCFS program.  
 
Recent decisions by the California Public Utilities Commission have made it legal for entities to clean up digester gas 
for injection into the natural gas pipeline.  However, high costs and regulatory uncertainty have prevented 
development of these projects.  The Commission is expected to provide a decision shortly about the costs associated 
with pipeline injection.  If the costs set by the Commission are favorable to foster pipeline injection projects, you 
would not need to own CNG vehicles to take advantage of the programs.  Instead you would have the opportunity to 
inject the bio-methane into the pipeline and sell the fuel at a premium. 
 
SCAP POTW Members Achieve 100% Renewable Energy Milestone by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
Over the last few months, the SCAP Newsletter featured articles on two longtime member agencies (the City of 
Thousand Oaks and the Victor Valley Wastewater Reclamation Authority) that have achieved energy independence at 
their wastewater treatment facilities.  Since then both agencies have held public ceremonies at their respective 
facilities celebrating their success.  Both managers, Chuck Rogers and Logan Olds, who I consider to be good friends 
as well as terrific individuals, are to be congratulated on their commitment to the public and leadership in the field of 
renewable energy production.  In the upcoming months, I am sure you will see many more articles and accolades 
coming their way. 
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WATER ISSUES COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Al Javier, Vice Chair, Chair  Rebecca Franklin, Vice Chair 
 javiera@emwd.org  Rebecca.franklin@sbmwd.org 
 
Water Week 2015 Reminder 
 
During the week of April 12 – 18, 2015, water sector organizations with members spanning the nation – and in some 
cases the globe – will gather in Washington, DC. Water and wastewater professionals from communities across the 
country will come together to consider and advocate for national policies that advance clean and safe waters – and 
ensure a healthy sustainable environment.  They will share perspectives, collaborate on solutions, meet with 
members of Congress and federal regulators, and celebrate achievements.  Water Week 2015 will inform and inspire 
local, state, and national leaders and communicate the considerable value the water sector brings to environmental 
protection, economic development, and job creation.  The growing list of Water Week 2015 events shines a bright 
light on the many compelling challenges and opportunities in which the water sector is engaged. 
 
Proposed Amendment to Water Quality Control Plan for Ocean Waters of California to Control Trash (Trash Plan) 
 
The State Water Board is proposing an Amendment to the Water Quality Control Plan for Ocean Waters of California 
(Ocean Plan) to Control Trash and Part 1 Trash Provision of the Water Quality Control Plan for Inland Surface Waters, 
Enclosed Bays, and Estuaries (ISWEBE Plan).  Together, they are collectively termed as 'the Trash Amendments'. The 
project objective for the Trash Amendments is to provide statewide consistency for the Water Boards' regulatory 
approach to protect aquatic life and public health beneficial uses, and reduce environmental issues associated with 
trash in state waters, while focusing limited resources on high trash generating areas. 
 
The State Water Board posted a scoping notice in September 2010.  Scoping meetings were held on October 7 and 
10, 2010, and this led to the formation of a Public Advisory Group of diverse stakeholders.  The Public Advisory Group 
convened six times from 2011 to 2013 to assist with amendment development.  In March and April 2013, State 
Water Board staff engaged in fourteen focused meetings with stakeholders from industry, municipal governments, 
environmental interest groups, and staff from the Los Angeles and San Francisco Bay Water Boards, the Department 
of Transportation (Caltrans), and CalRecycle.  The objective of the meetings was to provide an overview and to 
receive feedback from a focused set of stakeholders on key issues before the public release of the proposed Trash 
Amendments.  
 
The proposed Trash Amendments would amend the California Ocean Plan and the forthcoming Inland Surface 
Waters, Enclosed Bays, and Estuaries Plan to:  
• Establish a narrative water quality objective for trash.  
• Establish a prohibition of discharge of trash.  
• Provide implementation requirements for permitted storm water dischargers and other discharges.  
• Set a time schedule for compliance.  
• Provide a framework for monitoring and reporting requirements.  
 
 

mailto:javiera@emwd.org
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The public comment period closed on August 5, 2014 and a hearing is expected to be scheduled soon by the State 
Waterboard to consider adoption.  Additional information can be found here. 
 
The storm water discharge permit categories include medium to large municipalities (MS4 Phase I), small 
municipalities (MS4 Phase II), Caltrans, industrial facilities (Industrial General Permit or IGP), and construction sites 
(Construction General Permit or CGP).  The proposed Trash Amendments provide the implementation framework 
that would be incorporated into the respective NPDES storm water discharge permits. 
 
A central element of the proposed Trash Amendments is a land use based compliance approach to target high trash 
generating areas (priority land uses), such as high density residential, industrial, and commercial, mixed urban, and 
public transportation land uses.  Within this land use based approach, staff proposes two alternative compliance 
tracks (i.e., the permittee must choose to comply with one of the tracks). 
 
Resolution to Amend the Water Quality Control Policy for Developing California’s Clean Water Act Section 303(d) 
List by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
The State Water Board will consider adopting a resolution amending the Water Quality Control Policy for developing 
California’s Clean Water Act Section 303d List on February 3rd. SCAP submitted a comment letter expressing its 
concerns on the proposed resolution on December 17th, a copy of which can be found here. 
 
Background 
On September 30, 2004, by Resolution No. 2004-0063, the State Water Board adopted the Water Quality Control 
Policy for Developing California’s Clean Water Act Section 303(d) List (Listing Policy).  The Listing Policy describes the 
process by which the State Water Board and the nine Regional Water Quality Control Boards (Regional Water Boards) 
comply with the listing requirements of Clean Water Action section 303(d) and establishes a standard process to 
develop the list. 
 
Currently, the Listing Policy requires the following two-step board review and approval process for the development 
of the 303(d) List: 
 
First, the State Water Board and Regional Water Boards solicit all readily available data and information on the 
quality of surface waters of the State. (Listing Policy, section 6.1.1.)  The Regional Water Boards must assemble and 
evaluate all information submitted, regardless of the manner in which the information is compiled or submitted. 
(Listing Policy, section 6.1.2.1.)  The Regional Water Boards prepare a fact sheet for each water and pollutant 
combination that is proposed to be included or removed from the 303(d) List.  The fact sheets must describe the lines 
of evidence and use the weight of the evidence approach to evaluate water quality standards attainment. (Listing 
Policy, section 6.1.2.2.)  The Regional Water Boards consider each proposed list change as documented in the water 
body fact sheets, after providing advance notice and opportunity for the public to comment, and provide written 
responses to those comments.  After consideration of all testimony, the Regional Water Boards approve their 
recommended listing decisions and submit all documentation of the hearing process and water body fact sheets to 
the State Water Board. (Listing Policy, Section 6.2.) 
 
Next, the Listing Policy requires the State Water Board to evaluate each of the Regional Water Board’s fact sheets for 
completeness and consistency with the Listing Policy and applicable law and consolidate all the Regional Water 
Boards’ lists into a statewide list.  Before the State Water Board considers its recommended statewide list, it is 
required to hold a public workshop, provide advance notice and opportunity for public comment, and review specific 
listings timely requested for review.  The State Water Board submits its recommended 303(d) List and supporting fact 
sheets to U.S. EPA for approval as required by the Clean Water Act. (Listing Policy, Section 6.3.) 

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/publications_forms/publications/factsheets/docs/trash_fs.pdf
http://scap1.org/SCAP%20Alerts/141217%20SCAP%20comment%20%20letter.pdf
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The proposed revisions to the Listing Policy include four significant process changes: 
 
First, modify the definition for “readily available information” to mean all information submitted to the California 
Environmental Data Exchange Network (CEDEN), a website location (www.ceden.org) for sharing and collecting 
information about the State’s waterbodies.  If CEDEN cannot accept a particular subset of data, the Regional Water 
Boards or the State Water Board may accept that data and information if it meets the formatting and quality 
assurance requirements detailed in Section 6.1.4 of the Listing Policy and the notice of solicitation.  
 
Second, clarify that the State Water Board List need not include assessments from all regions as part of every listing 
cycle.  At the beginning of each listing cycle, the State Water Board shall identify, in its notice of solicitation, which 
Regional Water Boards shall make listing recommendations for that cycle. Regional Water Boards which are “off 
cycle” may nevertheless make recommended listing changes for high priority data. U.S. EPA has indicated support for 
this approach. 
 
Third, add that the State Water Board shall have discretion to administer a Regional Water Board’s assessment, 
evaluation, and listing recommendation process and approval on behalf of that region.  This process would occur in 
cases where a certain region is not or cannot complete their regional integrated report in a timely manner. Having 
the Regional Water Board staff perform the assessment, evaluation, and listing recommendations is the preferred 
process due to regional staff knowledge of local waterbodies and Basin Plan objectives.  
 
Fourth, add that after the State Water Board staff consolidates the Regional Water Board list recommendations, the 
State Water Board Executive Director has the discretion and authority to finalize the proposed 303(d) List and submit 
it directly to U.S. EPA.  The Executive Director shall provide the public with notice of the proposed approval and the 
opportunity to provide written comments to which the Executive Director shall provide written responses. 
Alternatively, the consolidated statewide list may be scheduled for a State Water Board meeting for its approval after 
advance notice to the public and an opportunity to comment is provided.  The Executive Director and the State 
Water Board shall only consider changes to the waters that are timely requested for review (no later than 30 days 
after the Regional Water Board’s approval) unless, at the election of the Executive Director or the State Water Board 
other list recommendations are noticed for consideration and comment. 
 
Additionally, the State Water Board adopted the Listing Policy prior to the development of sediment quality 
objectives. By Resolution No. 2008-0070 (September 16, 2008), the State Water Board adopted the Water Quality 
Control Plan for Enclosed Bays and Estuaries—Part 1 Sediment Quality, which contains narrative sediment quality 
objectives to protect benthic communities and human health. In Resolution No. 2008-0700, the State Water Board 
acknowledged the need to ensure the Listing Policy is updated to be consistent with the adopted sediment quality 
objectives.  Accordingly, the proposed changes to the Listing Policy include amending Section 6.1.3 to correlate with 
the adopted sediment quality objectives. 
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WASTEWATER PRETREATMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
Jim Colston, Chair    Barbara Sharatz, Vice Chair 

      JColston@ocsd.com    BSharatz@sandiego.gov  
 
 
Dental Amalgam Rule by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
A subcommittee of SCAP’s Wastewater Pretreatment Committee is in the process of preparing a draft comment 
letter to EPA that addresses concerns over the new, proposed Dental Amalgam Rule and will be sending it out to all 
committee members very shortly for consideration.  SCAP contends that the rule is fundamentally flawed and EPA 
should consider alternative actions. 
 
Background 
EPA is proposing technology-based pretreatment standards under the Clean Water Act for discharges of pollutants 
into publicly owned treatment works (POTWs) from existing and new dental practices that involve the discharge of 
dental amalgam.  The proposal would require dental practices to comply with requirements for controlling the 
discharge of dental amalgam pollutants into POTWs based on the best available technology or best available control 
technology and Best Management Practices.  
 
EPA is also proposing to amend selected parts of the General Pretreatment Regulations (40 CFR Part 403) to 
streamline oversight requirements for the dental sector.  EPA expects compliance with this proposed rule would 
reduce the discharge of metals to POTWs by at least 8.8 tons per year, half of which is mercury. EPA estimates the 
annual cost of the proposed rule would be $44 to $49 million.  
 
The proposed rule would require all affected dentists to control mercury discharges to POTWs by reducing their 
discharge of dental amalgam to a level achievable through the use of the best available technology (amalgam 
separators) and the use of Best Management Practices.  In order to simplify compliance with, and enforcement of the  
numeric reduction requirements, the proposed rule would allow dentists to demonstrate compliance by installing, 
operating and maintaining amalgam separators.   
 
The proposal also includes a provision by which dental offices that have already installed amalgam separators that do 
not meet the proposed amalgam removal efficiency would still be considered in compliance with the rule for the life 
of the amalgam separator.  Removing concentrated sources of mercury to POTWs opportunistically, such as through 
low-cost amalgam separators at dental offices (average annual cost per dental office: $700), is a common sense 
solution to managing mercury that would otherwise be released to air, land, and water.  A hearing on this rule was 
scheduled for November 10, 2014, however, a 60-day extension was granted extending the comment period at the 
request of the Summit Partners and NACWA. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

mailto:JColston@ocsd.com
mailto:BSharatz@sandiego.gov
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Non Sequitur 

 
 
Music is a great difficulty.  If one plays good music, people don't listen.  If one plays bad music, people don't talk. 
                                                                                                                                - - The Importance of Being Earnest, I  
 
 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

 

SCAP welcomes our newest member:     Larry Walker Associates 
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Western Municipal Water District Board President committed to collaboration on local 
water supply 

 

Riverside, Calif. – Donald D. Galleano, Western Municipal Water District’s newly 
confirmed board president, took the gavel at the Jan. 7 Western board meeting. 
During his year as president, Director Galleano is holding steadfast to his 
commitment to partnering with other agencies to address long-term water supply 
reliability challenges through local projects. In addition, the veteran board member is 
committed to keeping a keen eye on District efficiencies to continue to demonstrate 
good stewardship of ratepayer funds. 
 
Director Galleano represents Western’s Division 4, which includes the cities of 
Eastvale, Jurupa Valley and a portion of Norco and the communities of Mira Loma, 
Glen Avon and Rubidoux. He is currently serving his third term on the board; he has 
been a board member since January 2005. Mr. Galleano serves as a commissioner for 
the Santa Ana Watershed Project Authority and as a board member for the Chino 
Basin Watermaster. Previous to Western, Director Galleano served for nearly 25 years as a Director on the Jurupa 
Community Services District Board. 
 
“It’s imperative that we continue our partnerships to provide local sources of water for our customers and the 
region,” Director Galleano said. “Working within the Santa Ana Watershed is something we’ve invested in as an 
agency; it’s certainly a big part of my vision for water supply reliability success.” 
 
The two other board officer positions announced at the meeting include S.R. “Al” Lopez, Division 5, as vice president, 
and Thomas P. Evans, Division 2, as secretary-treasurer. Director Brenda Dennstedt represents Division 3 and 
Director Robert Stockton represents Division 1. Officers serve a one-year term. Western’s board has set strategic 
goals for the coming year to include continued expansion of local water resources, agency collaboration and 
customer partnerships for water use efficiency. 

 

 
OCWD BOARD OF DIRECTORS AFFIRMS COMMITMENT TO WATER RELIABILITY  
Board Votes To Start Negotiations With Poseidon Resources 
 
Fountain Valley, Calif. (Jan. 8, 2015) –– Since 1933, the Orange County Water District (OCWD; the District) has 
explored and implemented projects that increase local water reliability for north and central Orange County, which 
includes more than 2.4 million people. At last night’s board meeting, the OCWD board of directors voted 9 to 1 to 
begin negotiating a term sheet with Poseidon Resources to purchase 50 million gallons of water a day (56,000 acre-
feet annually) created by the proposed Huntington Beach Ocean Desalination Plant.  
 
Entering into this agreement provides the District the opportunity to gain critical financial and project information 
necessary to fully consider the project. This is the first step in what will be a thorough and deliberate process to make 
Orange County more drought resilient. As part of this process, the board will appoint a citizen’s advisory committee 
to ensure the public is provided ample opportunity to provide input. The District will continue to engage and inform 
the public as it goes through this process.  
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“The board made an important decision last night that reaffirmed OCWD’s commitment to invest in solutions that 
create long-term water reliability and we must remember that reliability has a price,” said OCWD President Cathy 
Green. “We look forward to this collaborative process that will help ensure water sustainability for our service area 
well into the future,” she added. 
 
OCWD remains committed to promoting the development of a diverse portfolio of reliable water sources to replenish 
the vast groundwater basin it manages, which provides 72 percent of the water needs for north and central Orange 
County. Stewardship of the basin includes purchasing and developing new local water supplies, promoting water-use 
efficiency, and increasing water reuse and reclamation.  
 
OCWD BOARD OF DIRECTORS AFFIRMS COMMITMENT TO WATER RELIABITLY 
 
In early 2015, the Initial Expansion of OCWD’s Groundwater Replenishment System, the world’s largest water reuse 
project of its kind, will come online and bring the project’s total daily water production to 100 million gallons, or 
enough to serve 850,000 residents annually. In an effort to fully maximize the supply of treated sewer water, the 
District is exploring the feasibility of a Final Expansion of the GWRS, which would take production to 130 million 
gallons of water a day. OCWD is committed to analyzing all available water resources and maximizing every drop. 
 
As the current California drought reminds us, we can’t rely on the traditional water supply sources that have 
previously sustained our region. We live in a desert, water coming into Orange County from the Santa Ana River is 
steadily decreasing, imported water supplies from the North and the Colorado River are restricted; we expect 
droughts to routinely occur; AND the population will increase. It’s apparent that there is an urgent need for projects 
that increase local water reliability.  
 
OCWD is an acknowledged world leader in water reuse and groundwater management and takes steps every day to 
achieve water reliability. It will continue to do its due diligence to explore and implement projects that help it fulfill 
its mission to provide an adequate, reliable and high-quality water supply to local water retailers at the lowest 
reasonable cost and in an environmentally responsible manner.  
 
For more information about the District, please visit www.ocwd.com. To read more about Poseidon Resources, visit 
http://poseidonwater.com/. 
 
About OCWD 
OCWD is committed to enhancing Orange County’s groundwater quality and reliability in an environmentally friendly 
and economical manner. The following cities utilize the groundwater basin managed by OCWD: Anaheim, Buena Park, 
Costa Mesa, Cypress, Fountain Valley, Fullerton, Garden Grove, Huntington Beach, Irvine, La Palma, Los Alamitos, 
Newport Beach, Orange, Placentia, Santa Ana, Seal Beach, Stanton, Tustin, Villa Park, Westminster and Yorba Linda. 
 
 
 

http://www.ocwd.com/
http://poseidonwater.com/
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